BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING REGULATORY COMMITTEE






Special Meeting: Thursday 10th November, 2016






at 9.30 a.m. (Drawing Room)

PRESENT:- Councillors Callister (Chairman), Seward (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, Derbyshire, Gill, Maddox, L. Roberts, Sweeney and Wall.

Officers Present
Anne Chapman (Environmental Health Manager), Graham Barker (Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer), Jane Holden (Acting Principal Legal Officer), Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer), Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer) and Katie Pepper (Democratic and Electoral Services Apprentice).
Others
Paul O’Donnell (Local Authority Retained Solicitor).
Dr Matthew Brash (Retained Veterinary Consultant -DEFRA)
South Lakes Safari Zoo Ltd

Karen Brewer (Zoo Representative)

Dr Jonathan Cracknell (Consultant)

58 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitutes

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Cassells, Heath and Proffitt.

Councillor Sweeney had replaced Councillor Cassells for this meeting only.

59 – Zoo Licensing Act 1981 (as amended) - Zoo Licence for South Lakes Safari Zoo Ltd – Tiger Enclosure and Africa House
The Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer reported that Mr David Stanley Gill held a Zoo licence issued on 8th June, 2010 to operate a Zoo at premises known as South Lakes Safari Zoo Ltd (“the Zoo”), Crossgates, Dalton-in-Furness, Cumbria, LA15 8JR.

Following an application from Mr Gill to renew his licence, at a Hearing held on 5th, 6th & 7th July, 2016, Members had decided not to renew Mr Gill’s licence.  The licence remained in force until its expiry on 7th January, 2017 and needed to be reviewed and assessed accordingly.  During this period, Officers had conducted monthly informal inspections, the latest one having been undertaken on the 3rd November, 2016.

The Inspection Team consisted of:
a) Dr Matthew Brash B.Vet.Med Cert Zoo Med MRCVS (the Council’s Professional Veterinary Advisor); 
b) Anne Chapman (Environmental Health Manager); and
c) Graham Barker (Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer).
During the inspection, the Africa House was visited to review the arrangements in place for winter; such as adequate heating, drainage and bedding.  Part of the external fencing around the tiger enclosure was also examined following comments made by the Zoo.

Dr Brash had produced a report following the informal inspection and this was attached as an appendix to the Officer’s report.

The Committee considered both the Africa House and the Tiger enclosure as separate issues as follows:-

60 – Tiger Enclosure Fencing
The Tiger Enclosure fencing consisted in part of sections constructed of perspex and metal to enable the public to view the tigers clearly.  During the Informal Inspection on 3rd November, 2016, Dr Jon Cracknell BVMS CertVA CertZooMed MRCVS, who was assisting the Zoo as a Consultant, proactively pointed out to Inspectors that the top part of one area of the above mentioned fencing had a sideways movement of approximately 12 inches when a lateral force was employed.

The Inspectors considered there was a low likelihood of the fence failing, hence immediate enforcement under health and safety legislation was not warranted.  However, it was acknowledged that the fence required some reinforcement.  It was identified that the instability had come about because some retaining metal struts had been disconnected when an elevated walkway had been removed earlier in the year.

Because of the lateral movement noted, Dr Brash recommended the following condition be placed on the Zoo’s licence:

“In accordance with 8.6 of the SSSMZP animals, except free ranging animals, should be kept in enclosures so constructed as to avoid escape. The instability of the tiger fence is a potential weakness that could allow the tigers to escape in certain circumstances. The fence must be stabilised using suitable brackets to ensure that is able to withstand impact that could lead it to fall over (Immediate)”.
As the Inspectors were finishing the inspection, the Zoo’s representatives (Dr Jon Cracknell and Karen Brewer) stated that work to stabilise the fence would be undertaken immediately.

The Zoo had confirmed the work had been undertaken via email and provided a photograph for information showing 5 inch galvanised drive screws fixed in four places onto the roofing of the adjacent covered walkway.  

Dr Jonathan Cracknell BVMS CertVA CertZooMed MRCVS had also confirmed that work had been undertaken in an email dated 4th November, 2016 and included another photograph showing the supports.

Dr Cracknell had stated that the fence was now rigid with no lateral movement.  He also added that the Zoo was carrying out further work to proactively strengthen one other area of the fence where minor movement was detected.

To confirm the above work had been completed, the Reporting Officer had visited the Zoo on 9th November, 2016 and advised the Committee that the work had been carried out satisfactorily and provided photographs of the said works for Members’ reassurance.

The relevant paragraphs of the Secretary of State’s Standards of Modern Zoo Practice (SSSMZP) stated:-

“8.6  All animals should be kept in enclosures so constructed as to avoid escape. Gates and doors to enclosures must be securely locked so as to prevent unauthorised opening. In general, there should be a double gate/door system in place to prevent escape from the secure area should one gate/door be breached. 

8.7  Barriers must be designed, constructed and maintained to contain animals within enclosures. Vegetation, climbing structures or other items should be maintained in such a way as to not aid escape.”

Dr Matthew Brash, Dr Jon Cracknell and Karen Brewer attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.

RESOLVED:- Members note that the Zoo had undertaken the work to resolve the problem with the tiger fencing therefore there was no requirement to add a condition to the licence.

61 – The Africa House
The Principal Environmental Protection and Licensing Officer reported that The Africa House was built in 2015/16 and was currently split into 4 sections; rhino accommodation, giraffe accommodation, mixed species stabling and Keeper zones. It was a large, cavernous style building with a high central roof so all the species shared one airspace.  It measured approximately 50 metres by 30 metres.

Heating in the Africa House was raised with the Zoo during a Special Inspection that was carried out on 15th August, 2016.  At that time the Inspectors were told by the Zoo that the heating for the building had still not been installed but that it would be soon, and would definitely be in place before winter.
The Informal Inspection which took place on 3rd November, 2016 involved assessing the Zoo’s progress towards installing heating and to confirm that suitable provisions had been made for the animals in the Africa House in preparation for winter.
Three areas of concern relating to animal welfare had been identified by Dr Brash at the November 2016 Inspection:-

a) Flooring and substrate;

b) Drainage; and

c) Heating.

Dr Brash commented as follows in his report:-
Flooring and Substrate

“The flooring throughout is smooth concrete, which whilst easy to clean, is not an ideal surface for animals as it can act as a slip hazard. One giraffe has died after slipping in June 2016. The giraffe floor now has a scattering of sand, with some straw to minimise the possibilities of a giraffe slipping. There was no evidence of a thicker bed, e.g. of straw or shavings, for the giraffe to lie on, should they wish.

There was no bedding or substrate present for the rhino. This is of particular concern as one of the rhinos has a juvenile calf, and two others are pregnant. Concrete is a cold material to lie on, and uncomfortable. The lack of bedding is of particular concern to the juvenile rhino, as a prolonged period of lying on cold concrete may lead to hypothermia.

The mixed species had bedding provided, and were out in the paddock at the time of the Inspection.

There are a large number of guidelines regarding flooring and substrate provision for both rhino and giraffe. For example;

Rhino

1. A brushed or broom-finished concrete floor that is well-drained and ensures adequate footing is recommended. 
2. Bedding materials such as hay, wood shavings and hoofed-stock rubber matting are optional for white rhinos. Other situations in which bedding is required include barns with rough substrates (which may cause skin ulcerations) or for additional warmth for sick animals or young calves. 

3. White rhinos can suffer from nail cracks and laminitis. This means that the substrate they are walking on is very important. The best types of substrates include wood chips / concrete / rubber / soil / sand. Hay can be put on top of the concrete to offer a softer place to lay down (IRKA, 2010a). No extra bedding material is needed if hay is offered in abundance on the floor of the pen. Pens that house calves should be furnished with more hay than is eaten. 
Giraffe

1. Substrate should be broom finished concrete or decomposed granite. 

2. Most giraffe are housed at night and bedding, such as sawdust, straw or mulch to sleep on is provided in the house. 
3. Giraffe are rarely seen lying down on hard surfaces, such as cement (Murray 1997). Captive giraffe spent a much greater time standing that wild giraffe, particularly in metro zoos. To prevent the problem of overgrown hooves, a hard abrasive surface is recommended for giraffe. The surface needs to be non-slip. The following has been used: textured cement or concrete, scoria, various crushed gravels, decomposed granite, granitic sand, asphalt and loose sand spread over concrete. The abrasive surface is not required throughout the exhibit, but recommended for walkways, feed stations and areas of heavy traffic. Inside giraffe houses, cement, and rubber mat flooring has been used, this is usually covered with some form of bedding material, such as sawdust, straw or mulch”. 

Drainage

“There is a lack of suitable drainage in this facility, with the tilt on the concrete flooring such that urine and waste is moving to the walls of the pens rather than the drainage channels. As long as staff are available to remove waste on a regular basis, then this situation is manageable, however a long term solution to the drainage will be required.”

Heating

“A heating system has still not been installed. Whilst there is a heater of some type present, there is no evidence of any attempt to fit this. None of the Zoo Management present knew what the plans for heating the animal house were, nor are there written plans.  The temperature in the house is being monitored, see chart below (NOTE:- Chart provided in the Officer’s report for Members) From this it was apparent that as the ambient temperature dropped, the indoor temperature is also dropping.

The graph clearly shows that the temperature of the house is already dropping below that required by the animals. It is essential that animals such as rhinos have accommodation that meets their welfare needs.

This is of particular importance as whilst Giraffe can cope well with high ambient temperatures, they are not good at coping with low temperatures. Non Shivering Thermo-genesis uses energy reserves that these animals do not have, and makes them prone to Peracute  Mortality Syndrome. 

Rhino are more robust at coping with a lower temperature, but juveniles are very susceptible to low temperatures, and in all cases they should be provided with an environment that meets their needs at all times. 

There are many freely available Husbandry guidelines regarding the provision of suitable temperatures in Rhino and Giraffe accommodation”

Suitable temperatures were outlined by Dr Brash and reproduced in the Officer’s report.
Despite Inspectors raising the issue of heating in the Africa House in August 2016, at the date of the November 2016 Inspection, no heating had been installed to ensure the welfare of the animals would be met over the winter period.  Of particular concern were the giraffes and rhino (specifically rhino juveniles). In addition, other concerns relating to the flooring/substrate and also drainage, which would affect the welfare of the animals, were also identified.

The Council’s Veterinary advisor, Dr Brash, had recommended that action be taken ‘immediately or a soon as possible’ to rectify this situation by placing a condition on the licence.

The Committee considered Section 2 of the Secretary of State’s Standards of Modern Zoo Practice during the decision making process.

Dr Matthew Brash, Dr Jon Cracknell and Karen Brewer attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.

The Officer recommended that the following condition be added to the Zoo’s licence:-

1) a)  In accordance with Section 2 of the SSSMZP an appropriate written action plan must be developed that demonstrates clearly how the Africa House will be heated, how suitable bedding and substrate will be provided, such that the welfare needs of all the animals housed within this building are met at all times, thus ensuring their well-being and comfort.  A copy of this action plan must be submitted to the Local Authority. (Timescale: 1 week)

b)  The action plan must then be implemented, and the temperature of the house continuously monitored to ensure that suitable temperatures are maintained. (Timescale: A maximum of 3 weeks after 1 above)
Councillor Sweeney moved that the recommendation be amended as follows:-

That the following condition be added to the Zoo licence’s licence:-

1) a)  (As per Officer recommendation).
b)
The action plan must then be implemented within four weeks from today’s meeting; and
c) The Africa House must be permanently monitored to ensure a suitable environment of the building including the temperatures and bedding being maintained; (Timescale: ongoing); and

2) That Members give delegated authority to the Environmental Health Manager to escalate the Condition to a Direction Order if, after receiving representations from Mr Gill Officers are not satisfied that this condition had not been complied with within the required timescales.
The amendment was duly seconded and voted upon and it was,

RESOLVED:- 
(i) That the following conditions be added to the Zoo’s licence:-

a) In accordance with Section 2 of the SSSMZP an appropriate written action plan must be developed that demonstrates clearly how the Africa House will be heated, how suitable bedding and substrate will be provided, such that the welfare needs of all the animals housed within this building are met at all times, thus ensuring their well-being and comfort.  A copy of this action plan must be submitted to the Local Authority. (Timescale: 1 week);
b) The action plan must then be implemented within four weeks from today’s meeting; and

c) The Africa house must be permanently monitored to ensure a suitable environment of the building including the temperatures and bedding being maintained; (Timescale: ongoing); and

(ii) That Members give delegated authority to the Environmental Health Manager to 
     escalate the Condition to a Direction Order if, after receiving representations from 
     Mr Gill, Officers are not satisfied that this condition has been complied with 
     within the required timescales.
The meeting closed at 11.43 a.m.
